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A meeting of the BGCI/IABG European Botanic Gardens Consortium was held on 11-12 June, 2005 at the Balkan Botanic Garden, Thessaloniki, Greece.

Members present:

	Austria 
Michael Kiehn
	Lithuania 

Vida Motiekaityte

	Belgium 
Jan Ramaloo
	Luxembourg 

Thierry Helminger

	Cyprus 
Dora Chimonidou 
	Netherlands 

Bert van den Wollenberg

	Czech Republic 
Petra Hanzelka
	Poland 


Jerzy Puchalski

	Denmark
Jette Dahl Møller
	Portugal 

Dalila Espírito-Santo

	France 
Maite Delmas
	Slovenia

Jože Bavcon

	Germany 
Wolfram Lobin
	Spain


Antoni Aguilella

	Greece 
Eleni Maloupa
	Sweden


Magnus Lidén

	Hungary 
Antal Radvánsky
	Switzerland 

Klaus Ammann (Observer) 

	Ireland
Stephen Waldron
	UK 


David Rae

	Italy 
Carlo del Prete
	IABG


Esteban Hernández Bermejo

	Latvia
Ludmila Vishnevska
	BGCI 


Suzanne Sharrock


1. Welcome

Eleni Maloupa, on behalf of the Balkan Botanic Garden, formally welcomed all the Consortium members to the meeting.

2. Apologies for absence

Apologies were received from Ole Hamann (Denmark), Joseph Buhagiar (Malta), Kari Laine (Finland), Vieko Lohmus (Estonia)

3. Welcome to new national representatives 

Eleni Maloupa welcomed the representative from Latvia, joining the EU Consortium for the first time and the new representative from Hungary.

4. Minutes of the last meeting

The Minutes of the last meeting, held on 4-5 December 2004 hosted by RBG Edinburgh, were accepted as a true and accurate record of the meeting

5. Matters arising from the Minutes

Phytosanitary issues.
Following the last meeting, an email was sent to Consortium members by Bert van den Wollenberg asking for information from Consortium members about national phyosanitary regulations.  Prior to the meeting, he had received no responses to this email.  

It was agreed that this is an important issue and there is need for greater awareness by botanic gardens of phytosanitary requirements related to seed exchange.  Discussion of this topic was further deferred until the next Consortium meeting, for which Bert van den Wollenberg will prepare a report.

6. Reports from National Representatives

Reports from all Consortium members had been previously circulated by email.  Brief verbal reports were provided by national representatives. The following points were noted:

Austria: Preparations are under way for the annual meeting of botanic gardens from German-speaking countries.

Belgium: The Botanic Garden in Meise is searching for European partners to organise an exhibit on autumn leaves.  

Cyprus: A representative from Cyprus joined the meeting on Sunday 12 June.  Although Cyprus does not have a botanic garden, the Cyprus Agricultural Research Institute includes the national genebank and herbarium and has a programme on native Cyprus flower species.

Denmark: The Botanic Garden of the University of Copenhagen has become part of new institution: Natural History Museum of Denmark. Under this new structure, there is a need for the botanic garden to raise its profile, and new ideas for exhibitions etc, would be welcome.

France: A Scientific Workshop on the renovation of historic gardens is being organized by the Montpellier Botanic Garden from 19-20 May 2006.  A list of rare species held in French botanic gardens is being produced.

Germany: A workshop on invasive plant species is going to be organized

Hungary: A summary report on Hungarian botanic gardens has been prepared and presented to Parliament.

Ireland: A draft action plan for the implementation of the GSPC in Ireland has been developed and will be circulated for information to all Consortium members.

Italy: There has been a suggestion to establish a sub-regional network of botanic gardens to improve interactions with agencies concerned with land management.

Lithuania: The new Lithuanian Botanic Garden Network was officially launched in Spring 2005.

Poland: A survey of threatened Polish species in ex situ collections in botanic gardens has been completed.

Portugal: The Portuguese section of the Ibero-Macaronesian Botanical Gardens Association (IMBGA) has been dissolved. 

Slovenia: The critical financial situation of Slovenian botanic gardens has been discussed in the Slovenian parliament for the first time.

Sweden: A meeting of Nordic botanic gardens was held 7-8 June, 2005. 

Switzerland: Formal appointment of the national representative has not yet taken place. It is hoped this will be done before the next meeting.

The importance of circulating national reports before each meeting was emphasized, and to facilitate this, and other information exchange, it was agreed that BGCI would look into setting up a listserver for the Consortium. Action: BGCI
7. IPEN progress and implementation

A workshop on IPEN had been held on 10 June, attended by members of the Consortium and representatives from Greece. This provided an opportunity for new Consortium members to familiarise themselves with the background and operation of IPEN.

An update on IPEN development was provided by Wolfram Lobin.  IPEN is now being accepted in Germany and a national IPEN conference is due to be held in November 2005. It is possible that IPEN could be used as a model for other organisations such as zoos. There is however a need for IPEN to be accepted and adopted by Southern countries.  It was noted that Mexico has expressed an interest and the Mexican CBD focal point is aware of IPEN. 

New applications for membership have been received - for example one recently from the USA. However there are no criteria against which such new applications can be assessed. These need to be developed. 

IPEN was accepted as an example of "best practice" to facilitate germplasm exchange by the CBD and CITES during a workshop organised in Vilm in April 2005.  The European Union has also recently developed a paper on the GSPC, CBD and CITES in which IPEN is explicitly mentioned.

It was suggested that IPEN could be included as a topic for discussion during the upcoming Caribbean and Latin American botanic garden meetings - Action BGCI.
It was noted that a workshop on IPEN was recently held in Italy and another will be held during the International Botanical Congress on Friday 22 July. 

An IPEN Task Force consisting of Thierry Helminger, Bert van den Wollenberg, Maite Delmas, Frank Schumacher and Wolfram Lobin has been set up to promote IPEN and provide information and support.  In addition, national representatives should be nominated to promote IPEN nationally, organise workshops and provide follow-up. These people do not need to be Consortium representatives. It was noted that Bert van den Wollenberg had already sent an email asking for national representatives to be nominated, but so far very few countries have responded. This email will be re-sent. In addition, it was suggested that a project proposal be drafted for submission to the EU in the category 'Support to expert networks'. It was agreed that Bert van den Wollenberg would prepare a first draft of a project and circulate it for comments. Action: Bert van den Wollenberg 

Within the framework of the CBD, an International Agreement on Access and Benefit Sharing is becoming more likely and many of the like-minded mega-diverse countries are keen for this to be enacted through legislation, while the EU favours a voluntary code of conduct.  It is likely that the EU would therefore consider IPEN favourably as this provides a voluntary alternative to legislation. This issue will be discussed at the next COP meeting, and it could therefore be important for botanic gardens to be included in national CBD delegations.  Austria will have the Presidency of the EU at this time.  The possibility of organising a side event on IPEN at the next SBSTTA meeting was also discussed.

BGCI reminded the consortium about the web pages on Access and Benefit Sharing on its website (www.bgci.org/abs) which have been prepared in collaboration with RBG Kew and highlighted the need to include case studies on aspects of ABS as implemented by botanic gardens. BGCI requested Consortium members to provide case studies wherever possible.

8. Botanic Gardens and European Biodiversity issues

8.1 Consideration of targets, milestones and indicators for the EU Botanic Gardens Action Plan implementation  and

8.2 Consideration of relevant European Strategy for Plant Conservation targets

These two agenda items were discussed together, with the focus on the following ESPC targets for which BGCI/botanic gardens are the lead organisations: 

1.9 List of threatened European plant taxa in ex situ collections published on the web

4.2 Report on the current status of plant conservation issues in the national curriculum (both higher and lower) of all European Countries produced, together with recommendations for development.

Regarding the first target, BGCI highlighted the need to complete the data in the BGCI Plant Search database for European botanic gardens. It was noted that the data for Europe is still very limited and further efforts are needed. Several countries noted that they are in the process of collecting data. The following points were raised:

· The importance to link with data being collected for the ENSCONET project - a meeting between ENSCONET and BGCI database staff should be arranged in the near future. Action Steve Waldron

· The need for Consortium representatives to co-ordinate the process at the national level. The national representatives should either collect all the data and submit this collectively to BGCI, or should ensure that individual gardens within the country submit data directly to BGCI. Action: all National Reps
· If data is only available as hard copies and there is no possibility to transfer this to electronic format nationally, it should be submitted as hard copy to BGCI where there is a limited capacity to handle this type of data.

· The need to encourage IUCN to develop a European Red List 

· BGCI to send an official request to all EU Consortium representatives asking for the data, with a full explanation of how to submit data and explaining how the data is managed and used.  All gardens will be requested to submit data before Jan 1st.2006. Action: BGCI
In relation to the second target, it was felt that the Consortium members were not the right people to gather this data and in some countries, where school curricula are developed at the state level rather than nationally, this could be particularly difficult. 
In relation to targets, milestones and indicators for EU botanic gardens, a table was provided combining relevant targets from:

· The Global Strategy for Plant Conservation

· The targets for the International Agenda for Botanic Gardens in Conservation

· The EU biodiversity targets contained in the Message from Malahide and the Kilarney Declaration

· The European Plant Conservation Strategy 

It was agreed that this table could provide a basis for botanic gardens to start to assess existing activities and projects at the national level that address the various targets. It was agreed that an additional column would be added to the table where national representatives would record on-going actions in their country against each target.  The revised table will be circulated by BGCI and representatives would provide a first update at the next consortium meeting. Action: BGCI and all National Reps
It was agreed that the important role that botanic gardens are playing in the implementation of the GSPC and other CBD-related initiatives deserves greater recognition. In this respect, it was agreed that efforts should be made ensure that CBD focal points are aware of, and make use of the expertise available in European botanic gardens.  It was suggested that at least one botanic garden representative should be included in all national biodiversity committees.  It was agreed that a letter, drafted by Michael Kiehn, informing each CBD focal point of the existence of national botanic garden networks and the name of the national representative, be sent by BGCI to all European CBD focal points.  Action: BGCI.
8.3 Invasive species and European botanic gardens

It was agreed that the definition and identification of invasive species is very difficult, considering that the invasiveness of many species is determined by the external environment.  Invasive aliens are being discussed at the EU level and are on the agenda of the CBD.

It was agreed that it is important for botanic gardens to show that they are addressing this issue and are taking the necessary precautions. Botanic gardens can also play an important role in public awareness.

Several projects are ongoing involving European botanic gardens. These include a three-year study in Belgium and work in Germany.  It was noted that less than 5% of invasive aliens present in Europe can be related to botanic garden action - and this fact should be highlighted further.  Botanic gardens need to be seen to be active players in addressing the problem rather than part of the cause.

It was agreed that the actions botanic gardens are taking against invasive aliens, best practice examples etc. should be recorded against the relevant target in the table circulated under Agenda Item 8.1. Action: all National Reps

8.4 EU 7th Framework Programme
A statement on behalf of European botanic gardens was submitted to the EU by Michael Kiehn and David Rae in time for consideration for the 7th Framework Programme. This statement was posted on the website.  The consortium congratulated Michael and David for preparing the statement at short notice.

8.5 Countdown 2010

BGCI has recently become a member of Countdown 2010, a European initiative to raise awareness about the EU's 2010 biodiversity target.  BGCI encouraged European botanic gardens to be aware of the target and the Countdown 2010 initiative, which can provide relevant information about European biodiversity issues.  More information is available on the website: www.countdown2010.net
David Rae mentioned a document he had recently prepared for PlantNetwork in the UK explaining the 2010 biodiversity targets. It was agreed that this document would be circulated. Action: David Rae
9. Update on recent developments on the Global Strategy for Plant Conservation

An update on the GSPC was provided, focussing on the upcoming Global Partnership for Plant Conservation conference which will take place from 23-25 October 2005 in Dublin, Ireland, hosted by the Glasnevin Botanic Garden.  Further information about the conference is available from the website: www.plants2010.org.
The conference will focus on national implementation of the GSPC and representatives with relevant experience to share were encouraged to consider attending the conference.

An update was provided on the CITES - GSPC linkages by Michael Kiehn, who is part of the Inter-sessional Working Group on CITES - GSPC.  A document is due to be submitted to the standing committee of CITES and it was agreed that this document would be circulated to Consortium members. Action: Michael Kiehn

It was noted that botanic gardens are working with GSPC focal points in the following countries:

· Austria

· Germany

· Belgium

· Ireland

Other upcoming meetings of relevance are:

· First international conference on the importance of biodiversity to human health (COHAB 2005), Ireland  23 - 25August-2005 - Galway. This conference is convened in partnership with, among others, the Secretariat of the Convention on Biological Diversity and the United Nations Environment Programme and the World Conservation Monitoring Centre. Further information is available on: www.cohab2005.com 
· Workshops on cryopreservation in support of conservation of European plant genetic resources. Organised by the International Plant Genetic Resources Institute (IPGRI) in collaboration with the CRYMCEPT project (an European Union (EU) funded project on “Establishing cryopreservation methods for conserving European plant germplasm collections”). More information about the CRYMCEPT project can be found on the project website: www.agr.kuleuven.ac.be/dtp/tro/crymcept 

The workshops aim 
1) to create awareness among decision-makers on the importance of cryopreservation and how it can be used effectively to conserve plant genetic resources and 
2) to train germplasm collection holders on how to develop and optimise cryopreservation techniques and protocols to more effectively conserve germplasm of importance to their regions, countries and institutions. 
The First Workshop will be hosted by the Katholieke Universiteit Leuven (Leuven, Belgium), 12–22 September 2005. 

The Second Workshop will be hosted by the Institut de recherche pour le développement (Montpellier, France), 10–21 October 2005.
Further information: www.ipgri.cgiar.org/Events/Cryopreservation.htm
10. Plans for the EuroGard IV Congress

After some discussion, it was agreed that the Czech Republic would host the next EuroGard congress. This would be held at the end of September 2006.  

Other possible hosts for future EuroGards are Brest Conservatoire, France and Valencia Botanic Garden, Spain.

The next EastCentGard congress will be in Poland, probably in 2007, after the world congress which will be held in China in Spring 2007.

11. Consortium website and Consortium communications strategy

It was noted that although an EU Consortium intranet site exists on the BGCI website, no progress has been made on an EU website due to staff changes at BGCI. A new web editor is now in place, so it was agreed that BGCI would continue to develop a website along the lines discussed at the last meeting.

It was suggested that EU botanic gardens could have a combined electronic seed list on the web. This is already being done by the Spanish network.  It was agreed that this should be an agenda item for the next meeting and this would be led by Magnus Liden. Action: Magnus Liden
12. Update on activities of IABG and the World day for Botanic Gardens

A copy of a letter submitted by IABG to UNESCO, about the proposed World day for Botanic Gardens was tabled, together with a list of countries that had provided supporting letters.

Esteban Hernández Bermejo informed the consortium that he would be trying to gather further support and possibly an appointment with UNESCO before the International Botanical Congress. However, he emphasised the need for more support from National UNESCO Commissions.

It was agreed that National Representatives would continue to try to encourage National Commissions to support the idea.  In addition, the proposal will be mentioned at the Botanic Garden symposium at the IBC and support solicited there. It was also suggested that IABG should obtain support from key botanic garden representatives outside Europe.  It was noted that IABG and BGCI will be having a meeting on this topic before the IBC.

13. Update on activities of BGCI

Suzanne Sharrock provided an update on BGCI's activities since the last meeting.  The update provided details of the data available on EU botanic gardens in BGCI's databases, and the need for this data to be updated by the gardens themselves.  New publications available from BGCI were highlighted - including the Plants for the Planet CD-Rom which provides BGCI publications in seven languages. 

Information on progress in the number of registrations with the International Agenda was provided, with 407 institutes from 81 countries having now registered.  So far 97 countries from Europe have registered.  A list of registered gardens from European countries was provided to all National Representatives. 

A brief summary of progress in BGCI's programme around the world was provided with the following points noted:

· New BGCI programme in Mexico

· Spanish language materials on the BGCI website

· New travelling exhibits and public awareness programmes in Canada, China, Japan, USA

· A new botanic garden inaugurated in Jordan

· Plans underway for new botanic garden networks in East Asia and in the Middle East and North Africa

· New education and conservation projects in Russia, with Russian language materials on the website

Upcoming conferences include the Caribbean Botanic Gardens Network conference in Belize in October 2005 and BGCI's international education congress in the UK in September 2006.

14. Structure of the Consortium, Terms of Reference and membership issues

This document was agreed at the last meeting of the Consortium.  It was noted that Iceland should be included as an observer and both Iceland and Norway should be invited to participate in the next Consortium meeting as observers, together with Switzerland.

15. Any other business

It was agreed that a special vote of thanks should be given to Peter Wyse Jackson for his support to the Consortium. In recognition of the important role he has played in the Consortium in the past, it was agreed that he should be invited to join the Consortium as an Honorary Member.

It was agreed that a letter to this effect be prepared by BGCI on behalf of the Consortium. Action: BGCI 

It was noted that Kari Laine was no longer representing Finland in the Consortium and BGCI was requested to also send a letter of thanks to Kari for his valuable input in the past. Action: BGCI
16 Date and venue of next meeting

The next meeting will be held from 10-11 December, 2005 in Luxembourg. 

Following a presentation about the possibility of hosting the following meeting (Spring 2006) on an uninhabited Italian island, Carlo del Prete was requested to pursue this possibility with the Italian authorities. Action: Carlo del Prete
An offer to host the autumn 2006 meeting in France was made by Maite Delmas.

17. Conclusions and close  

The meeting was closed by Suzanne Sharrock of BGCI and Eleni Maloupa of Greece with especial thanks to the Greek team for their efficient organisation and wonderful hospitality. 
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